The Senate Reference: Supreme Court outlines Constitutional road to reform

*This article was written by our summer student Katherine Creelman and published in <u>Law Now's September/October - Special Report on The Senate</u>.

Controversies in the Senate have caused many to question whether we need a Senate at all.[1] Realistically, however, what changes could Parliament make to the Senate? Constitutionally, what changes is Parliament allowed to make to the Senate? In 2014, Parliament found out exactly how it could change – or even abolish– the Senate by asking the Supreme Court of Canada in the *Senate Reference*.[2]

What is the Senate? What does it do?

The Senate is the second house in Canada's two-house parliamentary system. It is comprised of 105 senators who are appointed by the Governor General on advice of the federal government. Senators can work until they reach the mandatory retirement age of 75.[3]

The powers and duties of the Senate are described in sections 21-36 of the *Constitution Act*, 1867.[4] The Senate is often referred to as the 'house of sober second thought' because its major role is reviewing the bills that the House of Commons passes, and ultimately, approving or rejecting them. The Senate can reject bills entirely or suggest improvements. In either case, the bills are sent back to the House of Commons for final ratification.[5]

Why was Senate reform an issue for Parliament?

The concept of Senate reform is almost as old as the Senate itself. Parliament first considered reform measures in 1874 – just seven years after the creation of the Senate.[6] In 1874, the House of Commons was asked to consider amending the Constitution to allow each province to choose their own Senators.[7]

The major changes people have proposed over the years are consultative elections (meaning the Senators are still appointed, but the provinces are asked who their preferred candidates are), limits on the terms for senators, or the abolition of the Senate entirely.

With the introduction of the National Energy Program (NEP) in the 1970s, the Senate conversation heated up.[8] Albertans thought if they had been represented properly in the Senate, they would not be subject to "majority rule" motions they disagreed with, like the NEP.[9] This is when Alberta rallied behind the idea of a "Triple-E" Senate: an equal, elected, and effective Senate.[10] The Triple-E Senate envisions equal representation of Senate seats for each province and elected Senators to increase accountability to the public.

Although a Triple-E Senate never materialized, Alberta implemented its own consultative election process. Starting in 1989, Albertans were given the opportunity to vote on who they would want as a Senator in non-binding polls.[11]

The concept of Senate reform became hot (again) in the late 2000s when Senate controversies came to light, including the suspension of Senators for expense scandals[12] and the criminal trial of Senator Mike Duffy.[13] To address problems with the Senate, in 2011, the Conservative government proposed the *Reform Act* which sought to add provincial consultative elections to the appointment process and nine-year terms for senators.[14] The *Reform Act was* never passed because it was outside of Parliament's authority to make the changes without a constitutional amendment.[15]

What was the Senate Reference?

A reference is an opportunity for the government to ask the court questions about the constitutionality of potential government actions or legislation. The government does this to get the Court's legal opinion on future legal challenges.[16] The Supreme Court can choose to respond (or not) to the questions asked. The response the Court offers is an expert or advisory opinion, but is not binding.[17]

In 2014, the federal government asked the Supreme Court whether it could put Senate reform into action, asking how far it could go on its own, without consulting the provinces. The government was uncertain about Parliament's authority to change specific aspects of the Senate such as term limits or eligibility requirements.

What did the government ask?

Once the government decided to seek a reference from the Supreme Court in 2014, they asked these questions:

- 1. Can Parliament introduce term limits for Senators?
- 2. Can Parliament ask the population of each province and territory about possible preferences for Senate candidates from their region? Or can Parliament set up a framework for provinces or territories to consult the public about their preferences for Senate candidates (referred to as "consultative elections")?
- 3. Can Parliament change the Constitution's qualifications for Senators? The Constitution requires a prospective Senator to own \$4,000 worth of property and wealth to be eligible for appointment.
- 4. Can Parliament abolish the Senate? If so, how?

How did the Court respond?

Because the Senate is created by the *Constitution Act, 1867*, any changes to its structure require a constitutional amendment. The government was concerned about how those

amendments might be made as the *Constitution* requires different amending procedures depending on the nature of the change being made.

In the *Senate Reference*, the Supreme Court outlined which amending procedure would need to be used for each potential change to the Senate. Some changes, for example, require unanimous agreement by the provinces. Others require the agreement of seven provinces (that must make up at least 50% of the population of Canada) to approve the change. [18] This latter formula, called the general amending formula, is the most commonly relied-upon procedure.

1. The federal government cannot unilaterally impose consultative elections for Senate appointments.

The Court explained that consulting the provinces to find out who they would prefer as senators would weaken the Senate's fundamental nature and role as a body for legislative review.[19] Consultative elections would consist of asking provinces who they would want as senators, with the Prime Minister only having to consider the results.

Although the text of the *Constitution* would not have to be changed much to allow for consultative elections, the practice would significantly alter the current appointment process, resulting in more than just a change to the text.[20] This greater effect would alter the Constitution's "internal architecture" – an idea that the entirety of the Constitution must be interpreted as a whole.[21] In other words, if one brick is removed, the whole thing could fall apart.

Having Senators appointed was "[the framers'] original answer to the clash that would inevitably occur between two elected chambers."[22] The Senate was intended to be a complement to the House of Commons, not a rival.[23] Changing to consultative elections would also likely place election pressures on potential senators because they would have to adopt a popular mandate to be elected by the masses.[24] Such pressures could result in senators losing their objectivity as they would feel the need to support legislation that they campaigned on.[25] Interestingly, the Supreme Court did not comment on Alberta's ongoing consultative election scheme.

The *Constitution* outlines that the general amending formula should apply to changes to the method of selecting senators, and implementing consultative elections would fall under this category.[26] The general amending procedure "protects" the process of selecting senators by needing agreement from the provinces, and not allowing Parliament to make changes without substantial provincial agreement.[27]

2) The government cannot unilaterally impose fixed terms for senators.

Security of tenure (the fact that senators cannot lose their jobs until retirement at 75) allows senators to act independently of the House of Commons because they are not in fear of losing their jobs or of losing elections based on the decisions they make. [28]A switch to fixed-length terms would allow senators to stay in the role for a set amount of time.

The government argued that, since it is exclusively allowed to make laws governing the Senate, it should be able to impose fixed term limits unilaterally. [29] However, the Court explained that a change to fixed terms for senators would not only affect the Senate's fundamental nature and role (because of the practical effects that would occur), but also that the change which would involve all "stakeholders in our constitutional design", i.e. all the provinces. [30] Because of this effect on provincial interests, the general amending formula would have to be used to make sure there is substantial provincial support for the change. [31]

3) The requirements for Senators' net worth and property can be amended unilaterally by the federal government, with one condition.

The *Constitution* has two property requirements for appointment to the Senate: 1) potential senators must own land worth at least \$4,000 in the province they are from, and 2) they must have a personal net worth of at least \$4,000.[32]The Court explained that the change or removal of either qualification would not alter the fundamental nature and role of the Senate, so the federal government can unilaterally change this requirement.[33]

Senators from Quebec, however, have a special arrangement for their property requirements. The land they own (worth at least \$4,000) must be in a specific electoral district.[34] Because of this special arrangement, the federal government would need the approval of Quebec's general assembly to change this requirement for the province.[35]

4) Unanimous consent is needed to abolish the Senate.

Abolishing the Senate altogether would fundamentally change Canada's constitutional structure by removing its two-house, or bicameral, system.[36] For this reason, the change would mean that *all* provinces must approve the change (the amending formula's "unanimity clause"). The Court explained that, although the general amending procedure can be used for Senate "reform", abolishment is vastly different from reform.[37] It would significantly change the nature of our democratic system.

What did this reference teach us about constitutional change?

For the first time, the Court clearly outlined how the amending procedures in the *Constitution* work. It also described how specific changes to the Senate can be made. The Court made clear that Parliament cannot act alone on any significant changes to the Senate-it needs substantial provincial consent for all changes proposed, except for the property and net worth requirements.[38]

The *Senate Reference* also described the concept of "constitutional architecture", which means that "[t]he individual elements of the *Constitution* are linked to the others, and must be interpreted in reference to the structure of the *Constitution* as a whole."[39] In terms of Senate reform, this means that constitutional change involves much more than just altering the text of the *Constitution* as a document. The original intentions behind the document and how the constitutional provisions interact with each other must guide the interpretation,

understanding, and application of the text, as well as any changes that might be made to it. [40]

Will there ever be changes to the Senate?

In light of the criticisms of the Senate, scandals, and the *Senate Reference*, the Senate appears to have woken up.

Recently, changes have been made in the Senate *without* formal or constitutional amendment-driven reform – the Senate has come alive! Proposed bills are being initiated from the Senate, such as the shield law to protect journalists' sources.[41] Caucus rules have changed, resulting in many Senators no longer feeling a need to vote within party lines and having the ability to create new caucuses based on region, ideology, or issues, such as a military caucus or women's caucus.[42]

Stringent review of bills coming from the House of Commons has resulted in proposed changes suggested by the Senate. For example, with the 2017 federal budget and infrastructure bank omnibus bill[43]: the Senate was concerned about the new infrastructure bank, and wanted to split the bill into two, so the budget could be passed without the infrastructure bank.[44] This caused an uproar when the House vehemently disagreed, and the Senate almost did not pass the bill before Parliament broke for the summer.[45] It was narrowly passed by a vote of 38-38 in the Senate, with the House Leader breaking the tie in favour of the bill.[46]

Interestingly, not everyone is happy about change in the Senate. Critics allege the Senate is overstepping its role – it should only be making sure that bills are good enough to become law.[47] What is this new, Senate "activism"?[48] In contrast, some allege that recent events demonstrate that the Senate is, for the first time in a long time, being true to its mandate of conducting the "sober second thought" needed for review of bills from Parliament.[49]

As for significant structural changes to the Senate, the ball is in Parliament's court. Thanks to the *Senate Reference*, it knows exactly how these changes can be made. The *Reference* clarified that the Senate structure is entrenched in the Constitution, so constitutional amendment is required to make significant reforms. The next step to major Senate reform? Reopening the *Constitution*, and putting the Senate up for debate.

[1] Chris Hannay, "Keep, reform or abolish: What to do about the Senate", The Globe and Mail (24 July 2015), online: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/keep-reform-or-abolish-what-to-do-about-the-senate/article25660458/.

[2]Reference re Senate Reform, 2014 SCC 32.

[3] Constitution Act, 1867 (UK), 30 & 31, c 3, reprinted in RSC 1985, Appendix II, No 5 at ss

21, 29(2).

[4]*Ibid*.

[5] Parliament of Canada, "House Consideration of Senate Amendments to Bills", online: https://www.ourcommons.ca/About/Compendium/LegislativeProcess/c_d_houseconsiderationsenateamendmentsbills-e.htm.

[6]Library of Parliament, Political and Social Affairs Division, "Senate Reform Proposals in Comparative Perspective", by Jack Stillborn (Ottawa: Library of Parliament, 1992) at 2.

[7] *Ibid*.

[8] William Thorsell, "End run to an Americanized Senate", The Globe and Mail (1 May 2010), online: www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/end-run-to-an-americanized-senate/article4317324/.

[9] *Ibid*.

[10] Jesse Kline, "Canada needs Triple-E Senate reform", Editorial, *The National Post* (2013 May 28), online: <national post.com/g00/opinion/kline-editorial/wcm/b780db46-8b0e-4213-bc51-a6c89397a364?i10c.referrer=https%3A%2F%2F>

[11]James Wood, "Senator says elected upper house not happening", *Postmedia* (26 April 2017), online: www.calgarysun.com/2017/04/26/senator-says-elected-upper-house-not-happening.

[12] Justin Tang, "'An extremely sad day for democracy': Wallin rails against Senate after vote to suspend her", *The National Post* (5 November 2013), online: <nationalpost.com/g00/news/politics/senate-set-to-finally-determine-fate-of-duffy-wallin-and-brazeau/wcm/1468ad35-e767-42d4-9d95-4b0b4cf18757?i10c.>

[13] Kathleen Harris, "Judge clears Mike Duffy of all charges and slams Prime Minister's Office under Harper", CBC News (21 April 2016), online: www.cbc.ca/news/politics/mike-duffy-trial-rulings-fraud-bribery-senate-1.3545846.

[14] Meagan Fitzpatrick, "Senate reform bill proposes 9-year terms", CBC News (21 June 2011), online: www.cbc.ca/news/politics/senate-reform-bill-proposes-9-year-terms-1.976915. [Fitzpatrick]

[15] Postmedia News, "'Significant reform and abolition are off the table': Stephen Harper 'disappointed' by Supreme Court Senate reform decision", *The National Post* (25 April 2014), online: <nationalpost.com/g00/news/politics/harper-not-allowed-to-reform-or-abolish-senate-without-approval-from-provinces-supreme-court-rules/wcm/8e3668d4-a0f6-40fa-b18d-15e2fc376869?i10c.>.

[16] James L Huffman & MardiLyn Saathoff, "Advisory Opinions and Canadian

Constitutional Development: The Supreme Court's Reference Jurisdiction" (1989) 74 Minn L Rev 1251 at 1316.

[17] Gerald Rubin, "The Nature, Use and Effect of Reference Cases in Canadian Constitutional Law" (1959-60) 6:3 McGill LJ 168 at 168.

[18] Senate Reference, supra note 2, at paras 33-39.

[19]*Ibid* at para 52.

[20]*Ibid*.

[21] *Ibid* at paras 26, 70.

[22]*Ibid* at para 59.

[23]*Ibid* at para 58.

[24]*Ibid* at para 61.

[25]*Ibid*.

[26] Constitution Act, 1982, being Schedule B to the Canada Act 1982 (UK), 1982, c 11 at s 42(b).

[27] Senate Reference, supra note 2 at para 65.

[28]*Ibid* at para 79.

[29] *Ibid* at paras 72-73.

[30]*Ibid* at para 77.

[31]*Ibid* at para 78.

[32] Constitution Act, 1867, supra note 3, ss 23(3), 23(4).

[33] Senate Reference, supra note 2 at paras 89, 94.

[34] Constitution Act, 1867, supra note 3, ss 23(3)-23(6).

[35] Senate Reference, supra note 2 at para 92; Constitution Act, 1867, supra note 3, s 23(6).

[36] Senate Reference, ibid at para 97.

[37] *Ibid* at paras 98-99.

[38]*Ibid* at para 111.

[39] Reference re Secession of Quebec, [1998] 2 SCR 217 at para 50.

[41]Colin Freeze, "Senator tables bill to protect confidentiality of journalists' sources", *The Globe and Mail* (22 November 2016), online: www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/senator-tables-private-members-bill-to-protect-sources-whistleblowers/article32986293/.

[40] Senate Reference, supra note 2 at para 26.

[42]John Paul Tasker, "Senate changes definition of a 'caucus,' ending Liberal, Conservative duopoly", CBC News (17 May 2017), online: www.cbc.ca/news/politics/senate-rules-caucus-change-1.4112744.

[43] John Paul Tasker, "Senators amend budget bill to remove automatic annual hikes to alcohol taxes", *CBC News* (20 June 2017), online: www.cbc.ca/news/politics/senate-strikes-alcohol-duty-budget-bill-1.4169619.

[44] The Canadian Press, "Tie vote defeats Senate motion to split infrastructure bank from budget bill", CBC News (19 June 2017), online: http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/senate-infrastructure-bank-budget-bill-1.4168624.

[45]*Ibid*.

[46]*Ibid*.

[47] Tony Keller, "Mr. Trudeau's FrankenSenate: It's alive and it's dangerous", *The Globe and Mail* (14 June 2017), online: <www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/mr-trudeaus-frankensenate-its-alive-and-its-dangerous/article35309120/>.

[48]*Ibid*.

[49] Emmett Macfarlane, "Proposing amendments isn't Senate activism. It's the Senate's job", Editorial, Maclean's (19 June 2017), online: www.macleans.ca/opinion/proposing-amendments-isnt-senate-activism-its-the-senates-job/.